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Southeastern Yearly Meeting  
of the Religious Society of Friends 

Fall Interim Business Meeting 
O c t o b e r  6 ,  2 0 1 8  �  S t .  P e t e r s b u r g  F r i e n d s  M e e t i n g  

 

Minutes 
 
The meeting was held at the St. Petersburg Monthly Meeting meetinghouse.  Acting IBM/EC 
Clerk Nancy Corindia opened the meeting at 1pm with a period of silent worship. 
 
At conclusion of Worship, YM clerk Bill Carlie read the following: 
 

The presuppositions of the corporate meeting for worship have, from the very beginning, profoundly 
affected the method of decision making in the Quaker meeting for business. In both, there is faith in 
the Guide. There is faith in a continuous revelation that is always open to produce fresh disclosures. 
And there is respect and affection for each other that cuts through all diversity and that helps to 
kindle a faith that, with patience and openness, the group can expect to come to clearness and to 
resolve the problems that come before it. 

—from “Decision-making (unknown source),” 
Philadelphia Yearly Meeting Faith & Practice (1997, p.21) 

 
Roll Call & Milestones: The Y M  clerk called the roll of meetings. Those present identified 
themselves and announced meeting milestones.  Gulf Coast MM–St. Mark’s Episcopal Church 
has agreed to provide Gulf Coast Friends with space for their meeting.  Jacksonville MM—Al 
Geiger is doing well in recovery from his stroke earlier this year.  Palm Beach MM—Summer 
attendance was way down but Friends are getting along well.  St. Petersburg MM—Friend Darrell 
Hefte has passed.  Tampa MM—Friend Tom Blackburn has passed.  Treasure Coast MM—Friend 
Sue Day has passed. 
 
Nominating Committee: Friends accepted Ellie Caldwell’s report.  Friends are being sought to fill 
the following vacancies: Gathering Bookstore manager; YM & IBM Assistant Clerk; IBM/EC 
Recording Clerk; 2 Gathering Committee members; 2 Trustees; 1 Earthcare Committee member; 
1 Finance Committee member; 1 Friends General Conference Central Committee 
representative; 1-2 Nominating Committee members. 
 
Friends approved the following minute to allow the new Gathering Registrar to begin work: 
 
18FIBM01. Fall Interim Business Meeting approves Susan Wade as YM Gathering 

Registrar. 
 
Worship and Ministry Committee Report: Friends accepted Clara Diaz's report (Attachment 1).  
The committee prepared feedback for Eden Grace regarding her 2019 Michener Lecture and 
considered possible 2020 Michener lecturers.  The committee has begun developing a W&M 
workshop for Gathering and they are pleased to report that Lisa Erazmus and Jan Dahm will 
again prepare Quotes and Queries for worship sharing.  The committee notes a need for more 
male participants. 
 
Executive Committee Report: Friends accepted the following minutes from the June 9th and 
October 5th meetings of the Executive Committee, as reported by the recording clerk: 
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Summer Executive Committee Meeting �   June 9, 2018 
 
18SEC01. SEYM Executive Committee approves subscribing to an online conferencing 

service to enable committee meetings and other live remote events.  The cost will 
be offset for FY 2018-19 by reducing other Administrative line items in the 
budget. 

18SEC02. SEYM Executive Committee appoints Bill Carlie, Phoebe Andersen, and Joel Cook 
to serve as an ad hoc search committee to fill the Administrative Secretary 
position starting after Vicki Carlie's retirement. 

 
18SEC03. SEYM Executive Committee approves the proposal of the Youth, Trustees, and 

Finance Committees to fund the Youth and Young Adult Coordinator position for 
three years, pursuant to minute 18YM11, as follows: 

• 20% from Youth Committee 
• 40% from Trustees 
• 20% from the budget for salaries 
• 20% from donations and reserves. 

 
18SEC04. SEYM Executive Committee requests that Orlando Monthly Meeting discern 

whether they can provide lodging for the Youth and Young Adult Coordinator for 
approximately two to three years starting January 1, 2019. 

 
18SEC05. SEYM Executive Committee requests that Earthcare Committee bring forward an 

evaluation of the Field Secretary for Earthcare program for discernment by the 
Executive Committee at the Fall Interim Business Meeting. 

 
Fall Executive Committee Meeting �   October 5, 2018 

 
18FEC01. SEYM Executive Committee approves the expenditure of up to $3,000 to do 

necessary updating, re-working, and recoding of the SEYM website.  Finance 
Committee and the Treasurer will determine the source of the funds. 

 
18FEC02. SEYM Executive Committee approves the Child Abuse Prevention Program 

(CAPP) coordinator’s proposal to use SEYM’s online encrypted form provider to 
ease submission of CAPP applications.  Applicants will be sent a password to gain 
access to the form.  Data will not be stored online.  Applicants will be given the 
option of mailing paper forms instead. 

 
18FEC03. SEYM Executive Committee is extremely grateful to Orlando Monthly Meeting for 

providing Youth and Young Adult Coordinator, Kody Hersh, with housing at 
Webster Cottage for the term of his employment. 

 
18FEC04. SEYM Executive Committee approves forming an ad hoc committee including 

Phoebe Andersen, Shawna Doran, Clara Diaz, Jack Bradin, and others to consider 
a way forward with Havana Unprogrammed Worship Group (HUG). 

 
Treasurer’s Report: Friends accepted treasurer Joel Cook’s Annual Report for end of Fiscal Year 
2017‐2018 (June 1, 2017 thru May 31, 2018) (Attachment 2). 

 
The Treasurer noted cash flow deficits of $6,751 for the 2018 Michener and Walton lectures and 
the Gathering, together with off-budget commitments of $5,000 for Friends Peace Teams and 
$3,000 for website work.  SEYM has the funds to cover these expenses.  However, MMs, WGs, 
and individual Friends need to consider increasing their financial support for programs, beyond 
the amount annual apportionments, if we are to sustain these programs. 
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Earthcare Committee & Quaker Earthcare Witness (QEW) Report: Friends accepted Brad 
Stocker’s report.  An ad hoc committee is drafting a SEYM earthcare statement to be presented 
at WIBM for distribution to Monthly Meetings and Worship Groups.  Friends will be asked to 
send comments to the ad hoc group. Mary Jo Klingel, who recently moved to North Carolina, is 
now the rising clerk of QEW.  
 
QEW is in a challenging transitional period.  The organization is highly respected with the United 
Nations, as is the work of SEYM’s Field Secretary for Earthcare.  However, QEW is seeking to 
improve efficiency and outreach. In particular, there is a need for enough capital to give the 
general secretary and the director 20% raises, so that QEW can follow the lead of Pres. Obama, 
New England YM, and others in providing part-time employees with fair and adequate income.  
[Friends may make donations to QEW at 
secure.quakerearthcare.org/civicrm/contribute/transact?reset=1&id=5.] 
 
Finance Committee Report: Friends accepted Peter Schmidt's report.  As approved in 
principle by Annual Gathering minute 18YM06, the committee approved engaging the services 
of Tracey MacDonald of Mayer Hoffman & McCann, CPAs, to conduct a set of agreed-upon 
review procedures (details available from Finance committee Clerk Peter Schmidt) for a fee of 
$4,000.  The final report will not be ready until about June 2019, due to the workload of Ms. 
MacDonald's office.  Her firm conducts the annual review of the books of the Florida Council of 
Churches. 
 
Friends discussed concerns voiced by a number of Meetings and Worship Groups about the 
distinction between “member” and “attender,” and about how these categories relate to the 
calculation of annual apportionments.  SEYM Faith & Practice defines “member” (see Chapter 7), 
but “attender” is defined by the individual meetings.  However, apportionment calculation uses a 
more complex set of categories.  For example, “member” in this context includes children of 
members, dual memberships, non-resident members, etc. 
 
SEYM has an unresolved history of seeking revision of the calculation process.  Friends 
considered appointing an ad hoc committee for this purpose, but eventually referred the concern 
back to Finance Committee for more seasoning. 
 
Meanwhile, a Friend spoke to the need for establishment of a Development Committee, or for 
the addition of development to the tasks of Finance Committee.  Following discussion, Friends 
approved the following two minutes: 
 
18FIBM02. Fall Interim Business Meeting request that Finance Committee discern 

way forward to initiate a development effort in SEYM, either a part of 
Finance Committee or as a separate Development Committee, and to 
present its recommendations at the 2019 YM Gathering. 

 
18FIBM03. Fall Interim Business Meeting approves that Finance Committee shall 

survey other yearly meetings to review other manners of 
apportionment and development, and to make recommendations on 
way forward at the 2019 YM Gathering. 

 
Youth Committee Report: Friends accepted Cecilia Yocum's report.  Katie Green has joined the 
committee.  Youth Committee is pleased to report they are working to finalize plans for Kody 
Hersh to begin serving as Youth and Young Adult Coordinator in January 2019. The position 
would be based in Orlando. The committee is grateful to Orlando Monthly Meeting for providing 
housing for Kody. 
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Peace and Social Concerns: Friends accepted Cecilia Yocum’s report.  The committee as sent a 
survey to all MMs/WGs asking for them to discuss their own P&SC priorities.  The survey form is 
available on GoogleDocs at https://tinyurl.com/SEYM-P-SCpoll.  Results of these local surveys 
should be submitted to the committee in time for 2019 Gathering. 
 
Members of the Coalition of Immokalee Workers and the Interfaith Alliance joined the 
committee for its FIBM session (see seymquakers.org/blog/2018/09/21/coalition-immokalee-
workers-activists-visit).  They ask that Friends join the Wendy’s Campaign, since Wendy’s is the 
last major fast food corporation that has not joined the Fair Food Program 
www.fairfoodprogram.org (see Student/Farmworker Alliance action alert for October 22-28 
https://tinyurl.com/SFA-Wendys). 
 
Miami MM and others continue direct involvement in immigration, asylum, and sanctuary 
actions.  There will soon be a Dropbox site for information on these issues. 
 
Committee for Ministry on Racism Report: Susan Taylor and Beverly Ward met during FIBM, 
and Susan supplemented the DIA report.  Friends accepted both reports (Attachment 3).  The 
committee is using Zoom web conferencing.  They are exploring “the intersectionality of race, 
age, sexual orientation, gender identity, poverty, ability and others and all their associated 
societal constructions, biases and attacks.”  The committee is also developing an interactive 
workshop on microaggressions to be given at our annual Gathering.  “Microaggressions are 
statements, actions or incidents of indirect, subtle, or unintentional discrimination against 
someone.” 
 
Field Secretary for Earthcare Report: Friends accepted Beverly Ward's DIA report 
(seymquakers.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/SEYM-FSE-FIBM-Report-2018.pdf) and 
supplemental comments.  Beverly has been meeting monthly with Florida Interfaith Climate 
Action Network (fl-ican.org) since June to help with the planning of the next Annual Assembly.  She 
is deeply engaged with QEW  and its United Nations Working Group 
www.quakerearthcare.org/article/qew-united-nations-working-group.  This work is creating 
valuable national and international connections, with Florida being used as a case example of 
climate change impacts. 
 
Some of the current concerns for earthcare advocates are population displacement and climate 
gentrification (see www.greenbiz.com/article/what-climate-gentrification: “Coordinated efforts 
to redevelop or build new structures to withstand climate change also open the door for real 
estate speculation that displaces existing populations, often along lines of race or class.”) 
 
Bill Carlie reported that the FSE Anchor Committee had completed Beverly’s performance 
evaluation. They reported their positive review of her work to EC as Personnel Committee, who 
approved the recommended increase in compensation. 
 
Friends Peace Teams Report: Friends accepted Cecilia Yocum's report.  Caroline Lanker is 
retiring as editor of PeaceWays  (friendspeaceteams.org/stories/peaceways), FPT’s newsletter.  
Current FPT concerns include the effects of the recent Indonesian earthquake and tsunami; 
support for Peacebuilding en las Américas (PLA); human right workshops in the midst of violence 
in Honduras; and Alternatives to Violence Project (AVP) training in Colombia. 
 
Trustees Report: Friends accepted Jack Bradin’s report.  The Trustees has approved giving 
$6,000 to the Youth and Young Adult Coordinator position, half in January 2019, and the second 
half in June or July.  The Trustees are considering starting an SEYM meeting house project.  They 
are very positive about the success of the FSE Project, but they remind Friends of the need for 
stronger financial support for the project from individuals and MMs. 
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Minute of Appreciation: Friends approved the following minute: 
 
18FIBM04. Fall Interim Business Meeting expresses great thanks to St. Petersburg 

Quakers for the rich meals and hospitality they have provided us. 
 
After the reading back of the numbered minutes, the meeting closed with silent worship. 
 
Submitted by Mike Shell, IBM/EC Recording Clerk 
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Attachment 1 

Worship & Ministry Committee Report 
 
Across this blessed morning, 14 folks gathered for Worship and Ministry (W & M) committee 
meeting.  Following a gathering which allowed us to share personal animal-related relationships, 
from zebras to hummingbirds to little white dogs, we began to address the coming Michener 
Lecture with Eden Grace.  Having received a title and blurb from her recently, with the request 
for feedback, we discerned a need for attention to vocabulary that could trigger unwanted 
Quakerly reactions.  We generated ideas for feedback which I will communicate soon.  [This was 
done 10/9/18.]   
 
Growing out of our rich discussion, the 2019 SEYM W&M workshop evolved in a spiritually deep 
and loving manner.  It promises to be an opportunity for all Quakers, all flavors, all varieties to 
better communicate with one another.  Additionally, Lisa and Jan have volunteered to do our 
Quotes and Queries (Q&Q) for 2019 SEYM Worship Sharing.  What a gift!  Phoebe is working 
with the Publication Committee to gather previous years' Q&Q's into pamphlet form.  Keep a 
Quaker eye out for it! 
 
Next, we had a discussion for the 2020 Michener Lecturer possibilities.  While the choices were 
numerous, no one name surfaced, thus we will hold this in The Light until Winter Interim 
Business Meeting.  We are especially conscious of the "whiteness" of our choices. 
 
Intervisitation and FWCC Ministries were discussed.  We are grateful to Monthly Meetings and 
Worship Groups for spreading the word in the appropriate months - December is next!  We 
appreciate the wonderful job Vicki Carlie has done keeping these ministries in the SEYM 
newsletters. 
 
We also entertained the need for more male representation on W&M.  If you are so led, please 
see nominating committee. 
 
It was brought to our attention that seating arrangements and the degree of proximity are 
important to engaged spirituality and centering. 
 
Lastly, we were told that a new worship group is likely to bloom soon in St. Augustine. 
 
We are blessed, with much work to do. 
 
Sincerely in The Light, 
Clara Diaz, Co-Clerk of W&M 
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report  
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report  
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report 
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report  
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report  
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report  
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report  
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report 
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Attachment 2 – Treasurer’s Report 
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Attachment 3 

Committee for Ministry on Racism Report  
for FIBM DIAs 

 

“Knowing Ourselves: Undoing Racism as Spiritual Practice” 
(American Friends Service Committee Webinar, April 30, 2018) 

 
Please join the Committee for Ministry on Racism as we meet at 9:30 AM, on Saturday, October 
6, for the ongoing spiritual practice of raising awareness about racism and addressing it. There 
are Friends within SEYM who are personally engaged in this prayerful work on a daily basis and 
find there is always more to learn and ways to be as we discern together. How do we as the body 
of Southeastern Yearly Meeting wish to continue to engage and respond regarding this concern, 
beyond the first steps we have taken? 
 
The Committee continues our work of gathering resources that can be helpful in addressing 
colonialism, white privilege, white supremacy, white entitlement, and structural racism in 
general. Please let us know what resources you have found useful, so that we can coordinate 
sharing them. The American Friends Service Committee website (afsc.org) has much information 
on many issues related to racism. In addition to the webinar referenced in the above quote, there 
is much on immigration and mass incarceration. The Friends Committee on National Legislation 
(fcnl.org) brings resources for working with Congress. Last year, New York Yearly Meeting read 
Deep Denial, The Persistence of White Supremacy in United States History and Life, by white 
southerner, David Billings. Friends General Conference (FGC) has completed its Institutional 
Assessment on Racism. Please see the update on their website: fgcquaker.org. 
 
24% of the respondents to FGC’s Institutional Assessment survey were from Southeastern 
Yearly Meeting. Final results and recommendations will be given at the annual Central 
Committee meeting in October and afterwards will be shared with yearly meetings and directly 
affiliated monthly meetings. An article is planned for the January 2019 issue of Friends Journal. 
In addition, as part of FGC’s Spiritual Deepening Program, Friends are invited to attend the four-
week e-Retreat, beginning October 14: Understanding and Healing White Supremacy. 
(fgcquaker.org) 
 
Safe travels to FIBM. We look forward to being with all of you in God’s, Christ’s, Spirit’s love. The 
love from the Source. 
 
For the Committee, 

Wendy Clarissa Geiger, Co-clerk (Jacksonville)  
Susan Taylor, Co-clerk (Tallahassee) 

 
Committee members: 

Minerva Glidden (Orlando) 
Cheryl Demers-Holton (Gainesville) Kathy Hersh (Miami) 
Beverly Ward (Tampa) Jane Westberg (Miami) 
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Committee for Ministry on Racism  
Report to Fall Interim Business Meeting 

October 6, 2018, St. Petersburg  
 

Please see our committee’s report in the FIBM Documents in Advance.  This report supplements 
that one.  Beverly Ward and Susan Taylor were committee members able to meet today.  We will 
all meet in the near future by Zoom teleconference. We are grateful to SEYM for the ability to 
hold Zoom meetings, for they facilitate holding regular, effective, spirit-filled meetings that allow 
everyone to attend. 
 
Our committee focus is racism, though we are aware of the intersectionality of race, age, sexual 
orientation, gender identity, poverty, ability and others and all their associated societal 
constructions, biases and attacks.  Working with racism provides a template from which to 
address the other biases. 
 
In our work, we have developed a beginning resource list to share with Friends, which we have 
asked Vicki, our Administrative Secretary to add to the committee’s web page. Additional 
resources are already on our webpage. There are other numerous resources. The ones we offer 
now have been especially useful to members of our committee.  Hard copies are available today 
and we’re glad to e-mail copies to interested Friends. We ask all Friends to please provide us with 
resources that have been useful to you.  
 
In May of this year, Beverly Ward and Jane Westberg attended a workshop at Pendle Hill on 
Right Relationship with Indigenous Peoples and the Doctrine of Discovery. Beverly Ward, Jane 
Westberg and Kody Hersh have been trained as facilitators for the Right Relationship Workshop 
that was held at 2017 Half Yearly Meeting and 2018 Yearly Meeting that many of us were deeply 
touched by. This workshop could be a resource for Friends in engaging on right relationship with 
Indigenous Peoples in their local areas.  A workshop for children is a part of this.  The committee 
asks Friends to contact Beverly, Jane, or Kody of your interest.  Our committee has talked about 
researching the land our meetings and worship groups are on and possibly making a public 
statement regarding our findings. The committee will continue this conversation at our next 
Zoom teleconference 
 
Our committee is developing an interactive workshop on microaggressions to be given at our 
annual Gathering.  Kathy Hersh, Minerva Glidden and Beverly Ward have stepped forward to 
lead it.  Microaggressions are statements, actions or incidents of indirect, subtle, or unintentional 
discrimination against someone. For example (from “Racial Microaggressions in Everyday Life: 
Implication for clinical practice by Deral Wing Sue et al., American Psychologist. 2007, Vol. 62, 
Issue 4.): “color blindness: statements that indicate that a White person does not want to 
acknowledge race (or a heterosexual person does not want to acknowledge sexual orientation.  
Please note that the use of the term ‘blindness’ itself is very problematic here. Microaggression: 
‘When I look at you, I don’t see color.’ ‘She’s so independent; you wouldn’t even know she’s in a 
wheelchair.’ Implicit message: Denying a person of color’s racial or ethnic experiences, or, 
wheelchair users are unable to be independent.”  
 
Please give us your ideas for our committee’s consideration as part of our overall work.  
 
Susan Taylor, Co-clerk 
 


